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2.
CONSULTATION  PAPER
2.1. The Ministry of Justice issued a consultation paper on 23rd June, on proposals to close a number of courts across the East Midlands, and the consultation period ends on 15th September. The paper proposes closing Kettering, Towcester and Daventry courts, and merging the Kettering bench with the Corby bench. Kettering Borough and East Northants district would therefore be served by magistrates' courts in Corby and Wellingborough. The relevant pages from the consultation document are reproduced at Appendix One
2.2. Kettering Court serves the whole of Kettering Borough and parts of East Northamptonshire District. It serves as a base for the Coroner's Court and is the Centre for Youth Justice in north Northamptonshire. It is open five days a week and has a full range of court facilities, including holding cells in the adjacent police station. It is served administratively from Northampton, so there is only one dedicated on site member of staff. Its closure would save the Courts Service (HMCS)  £109,000 per annum, and remove a £15,000 capital commitment. They are able to say that if the Kettering magistrates' court was to close, it would probably be amongst the last in the region to do so, and could stay open until 2014

2.3. Kettering County Court is not scheduled for closure, although Wellingborough County Court is. HMCS  can not rule out a future review of county courts. 

2.4. The Magistrates' Bench argue that theirs is one of the busiest courts in the area, and that workload has been increasing rather than decreasing. The consultation paper shows that it is one of only two full time courts to be scheduled for closure. There is approximately and on average a gap of up to 12 weeks between arrest and a case coming before the magistrates' court – it is feared that this gap would significantly increase if the court was to close. HMCS say that Kettering Court has a 60% utilisation rate (Northamptonshire has 65% overall) and that the aim is to achieve an 80% utilisation rate through increased efficiencies in the way courts are managed and cases scheduled, as well as by closing less utilised courts. 
2.5. The attached consultation response (Appendix Two) is submitted for members to approve. Because the response deadline is today, it has already been provided as a draft response to HMCS. 
3.     POTENTIAL FOR PARTNERSHIP WORKING WITH HMCS 
3.1. It is important to recognise that whatever the outcome of the consultation, HMCS will, like all public services, be under pressure to make changes to the way they operate in order to reduce costs. This Council has, or is developing, important front office partnerships with HMRC, the police, county council, hospital, registrar's service and the voluntary sector around our customer services centres, and  there is no reason why this partnership cannot extend to the court service. 
3.2. The magistrates' court is located in, and the county court is located next to, two development sites in Kettering, earmarked for redevelopment in the Area Action Plan, which is now at final submission stage. Relocation of the courts from their existing premises (as opposed to closure) would provide for earlier and easier delivery of these redevelopments. It would not be feasible to relocate the magistrates' court to the county court site because of their relative sizes, but it could be feasible to relocate both functions into the Municipal Offices, and make better use of the ground floor space there. The Registrar’s Service is similarly interested in relocating into the Municipal Offices because of the better facilities it offers their clients than their current location.  Council meetings, court and registrar’s services could co-exist on the ground floor, as they tend to be required at different times of the week and day, and would all be served by the same high quality front office and reception. Sharing of premises is an approach which the Magistrates' Association nationally has said they would support in order to preserve local courts' services. 
3.3. Discussions were held with HMCS 18 months ago about a possible relocation to the Municipal Offices building, and HMCS have shown an interest in this approach during the current consultation.   It is therefore proposed that the consultation response should be accompanied by an invitation to HMCS to relocate the magistrates and county courts into the Council’s estate, on terms which allow them to continue to provide a local justice service at a lower cost.  
3.4. A further alternative to closing the magistrates' court would be to co-locate the county court and magistrates' court in one building in Kettering.  

4.
CONSULTATION AND CUSTOMER IMPACT

Kettering Borough Council is being consulted. In preparing a consultation response, discussions have been held with the police, the Youth Offending Service, and with magistrates locally, as well as with HMCS, and the Magistrates' Association. It is understood that the Law Society locally are also preparing a response opposing closure
5.
POLICY IMPLICATIONS
5.1.
One of the Council’s priorities is to support and enable the development of the town centre as a retail, leisure and public service hub. Loss of the magistrates' court service in Kettering would damage the town centre, and provide inconvenience and cost to residents, businesses and public services in the Borough. 

5.2.
A further priority is to develop a joined up offer of public services in one location, to reap benefits for the customer in terms of simplifying and joining up services, as well as locating them in one place, but also in harvesting benefits from joined up “back office” functions, shared support services and facilities and reduced overall costs in the public sector. A relocation of the courts service,  in a way which makes better use of public service assets, offers all these benefits.   
6.
USE OF RESOURCES

Closure of the Kettering magistrates' courts in Kettering would increase costs for the Council in time spent, and travelling costs. The same additional strain would be placed on the Youth Offending Service, local solicitors, victims and witnesses. The police would also face difficulties around their total supply of holding cells.  
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To agree a response to the Ministry of Justice consultation on the closure of magistrates' courts, which affects Kettering Court, and agree a strategy for how the Council might work with the Courts Service in future. 





	





6.	RECOMMENDATION





The Executive Committee is recommended to approve the attached consultation response and to make an offer to HMCS to work in partnership to relocate the magistrates courts to the Municipal Offices building by 2014.








	








